

Open Access Repository www.ssoar.info

Collective Regional Image: Logics of Consciousness and Modes of Management in Post-Cold War Africa and Southeast Asia

Coe, Brooke

Erstveröffentlichung / Primary Publication Arbeitspapier / working paper

Empfohlene Zitierung / Suggested Citation:

Coe, B. (2017). Collective Regional Image: Logics of Consciousness and Modes of Management in Post-Cold War Africa and Southeast Asia. (KFG Working Paper Series, 79). Berlin: Freie Universität Berlin, FB Politik- und Sozialwissenschaften, Otto-Suhr-Institut für Politikwissenschaft Kolleg-Forschergruppe "The Transformative Power of Europe". <u>https://nbn-resolving.org/urn:nbn:de:0168-ssoar-51608-4</u>

Nutzungsbedingungen:

Dieser Text wird unter einer Deposit-Lizenz (Keine Weiterverbreitung - keine Bearbeitung) zur Verfügung gestellt. Gewährt wird ein nicht exklusives, nicht übertragbares, persönliches und beschränktes Recht auf Nutzung dieses Dokuments. Dieses Dokument ist ausschließlich für den persönlichen, nicht-kommerziellen Gebrauch bestimmt. Auf sämtlichen Kopien dieses Dokuments müssen alle Urheberrechtshinweise und sonstigen Hinweise auf gesetzlichen Schutz beibehalten werden. Sie dürfen dieses Dokument nicht in irgendeiner Weise abändern, noch dürfen Sie dieses Dokument für öffentliche oder kommerzielle Zwecke vervielfältigen, öffentlich ausstellen, aufführen, vertreiben oder anderweitig nutzen.

Mit der Verwendung dieses Dokuments erkennen Sie die Nutzungsbedingungen an.



Terms of use:

This document is made available under Deposit Licence (No Redistribution - no modifications). We grant a non-exclusive, nontransferable, individual and limited right to using this document. This document is solely intended for your personal, noncommercial use. All of the copies of this documents must retain all copyright information and other information regarding legal protection. You are not allowed to alter this document in any way, to copy it for public or commercial purposes, to exhibit the document in public, to perform, distribute or otherwise use the document in public.

By using this particular document, you accept the above-stated conditions of use.





Collective Regional Image:

Logics of Consciousness and Modes of Management in Post-Cold War Africa and Southeast Asia

Brooke Coe

No. 79 | April 2017



Transformative Power of Europe



KFG Working Paper Series

Edited by the Kolleg-Forschergruppe "The Transformative Power of Europe"

The KFG Working Paper Series serves to disseminate the research results of the Kolleg-Forschergruppe by making them available to a broader public. It means to enhance academic exchange as well as to strengthen and broaden existing basic research on internal and external diffusion processes in Europe and the European Union.

All KFG Working Papers are available on the KFG website at www.transformeurope.eu or can be ordered in print via email to transform-europe@fu-berlin.de.

Copyright for this issue: Brooke Coe Editorial assistance and production: Sarah Barasa, Darya Kulinka

Coe, Brooke 2017: Collective Regional Image: Logics of Consciousness and Modes of Management in Post-Cold War Africa and Southeast Asia, KFG Working Paper Series, No. 79, April 2017, Kolleg-Forschergruppe (KFG) "The Transformative Power of Europe", Freie Universität Berlin.

ISSN 1868-6834 (Print) ISSN 1868-7601 (Internet)

This publication has been funded by the German Research Foundation (DFG).

Freie Universität Berlin Kolleg-Forschergruppe "The Transformative Power of Europe: The European Union and the Diffusion of Ideas" Ihnestr. 26 14195 Berlin Germany Phone: +49 (0)30- 838 57033 Fax: +49 (0)30- 838 57096 transform-europe@fu-berlin.de www.transformeurope.eu

Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft DFG

COLLECTIVE REGIONAL IMAGE:

LOGICS OF CONSCIOUSNESS AND MODES OF MANAGEMENT IN POST-COLD WAR AFRICA AND SOUTHEAST ASIA

Brooke Coe

Abstract

One distinguishing feature of the "new" regionalism is its outward orientation – the increased importance of the external dimension of regional cooperation. It makes sense, then, that efforts to manage external perceptions of a region, on the part of policy-relevant actors in that region, might contribute to important changes to regional norms and institutions. By and large, though, existing accounts of normative and institutional change at the regional level do not explicitly conceptualize and theorize collective image consciousness and management. This paper offers an initial attempt to address this conceptual gap, making use of two cases of regional image crisis (post-Cold War Africa and post-1997 Southeast Asia) in order to draw out logics of regional image consciousness and to distinguish among types of regional image management efforts. As regional communities of states, Africa and Southeast Asia promoted and adhered to a relatively strict interpretation of the principle of non-interference during the Cold War period. In the post-Cold War era, the non-interference norm has eroded in both regions. In each, these developments constituted – in part – a collective image management strategy, aimed at external audiences. Reforms to regional institutions were promoted in part as efforts to ameliorate negative international perceptions.

The Author



Brooke Coe received her PhD from the University of Minnesota in 2015. She is currently a visiting assistant professor in the Department of Politics and International Affairs at Wake Forest University. Previously, she held predoctoral and postdoctoral research fellowships at Georgetown University and the Kolleg-Forschergruppe (KFG) "The Transformative Power of Europe." Her research interests include, broadly, international norms and law, international security, and regionalism, with an emphasis on the Global South.

Contents

1.	Introduction	5
2.	Case Overviews	6
	2.1 The African Case	6
	2.2 Southeast Asian Case	7
3.	Two Logics of Regional Image Consciousness	8
	3.1 Image Matters because It Affects a Region's International Influence	9
	3.1.1 Image of Success: Perceptions about Policy Effectiveness	10
	3.1.2 Image of Virtue: Perceptions about Norm Compliance	13
	3.2 Image Matters because It Impacts a Region's Ability	
	to Attract Resources	15
	3.2.1 Donor Perceptions	15
	3.2.2 Investor Perceptions	16
4.	Collective Image Management Strategies	18
	4.1 Emulation versus Distinction	19
	4.2 Cosmetic "Branding" Efforts versus Substantive Policy Changes	20
	4.2.1 The African Case	20
	4.2.2 The Southeast Asian Case	22
5.	Conclusions	24
Re	References	

1. Introduction¹

One distinguishing feature of the "new" regionalism is its outward orientation – the increased importance of the external dimension of regional cooperation (Krapohl/Meissner/Muntschick 2014; Büthe/Milner 2008; Jaumotte 2004). It makes sense, then, that efforts to manage external perceptions of a region, on the part of policy-relevant actors in that region, might contribute to important changes to regional norms and institutions. By and large, though, existing accounts of normative and institutional change at the regional level do not explicitly conceptualize and theorize collective image consciousness and management.² This paper offers an initial attempt to address this conceptual gap. Making use of two cases of regional image crisis, it draws out logics of regional image consciousness and distinguishes among types of regional image management efforts. Section 3 unpacks two primary logics of regional image consciousness: the logic of influence and the logic of resources. A region's collective image with respect to (dys)function and norm (non) compliance matters to policy-relevant actors in the region because it affects the region's political influence in international arenas and because it affects the region's ability to attract resources from donors and investors. Because these policy-relevant actors are conscious of these potential consequences, they engage in a variety of regional image management strategies, discussed in Section 4. I make two key distinctions here; the first is between emulation and distinction strategies and the second is between cosmetic "branding" efforts and substantive policy changes.

The conceptual categories presented in this paper are based both on existing theory (developed for the state level) and on two cases of regional image crisis: post-1980s Africa and post-1997 Southeast Asia. As regional communities of states, Africa and Southeast Asia promoted and adhered to a relatively strict interpretation of the principle of non-interference during the Cold War period.³ Domestic political and security problems, considered matters of exclusive domestic jurisdiction by these groups of postcolonial states, generally did not elicit regional interference aimed at their management. In the post-Cold War era, the norm of non-interference has eroded (albeit to different degrees) in both Africa and Southeast Asia through the introduction of regional institutions and/or practices that infringe on state sovereignty. In both cases, these developments constituted – in part – a *collective image management* strategy, aimed at external audiences. Reforms of regional institutions were promoted in part as strategies to ameliorate negative international perceptions. Section 2 presents overviews of these two cases in order to provide an empirical foundation for theory presented in Sections 3 and 4.

¹ This working paper is a product of research and writing supported by the KFG during the author's 2015-16 postdoctoral fellowship in residence at the Free University Berlin.

² For important exceptions, see Jetschke 2015 and Jetschke/Murray 2012.

³ This is even more so the case for Southeast Asia than for Africa, as the Organization of African Unity had already (1) deployed a peacekeeping mission (to Chad) and (2) adopted a human rights charter providing for a human rights commission with investigatory powers during the late Cold War period.

2. Case Overviews

2.1 The African Case

African states experienced a severe economic crisis in the 1980s (Africa's "Lost Decade"), bringing negative international attention to the continent and prompting state and other policy-relevant relevant actors in Africa to express alarm about Africa's increasingly negative international image. In speeches given by African leaders and regional bureaucrats at regional forums in the 1980s we find repeated lamentation of the region's problem of "bad publicity" (OAU 1984: 10) and similar complaints (e.g. Mengistu Haile-Mariam 1984: 14). By the end of this decade of severe economic crisis, regional reform-minded actors had begun discursively linking Africa's international image problem to the continent's actual and potential economic and political marginalization, making the case that the empowerment of regional institutions to manage domestic problems would help combat and compensate for this marginalization. One key reformer was Adebayo Adedeji, then-Executive Secretary of the United Nations Economic Commission for Africa (UNECA), who noted in conference addresses that the international community had increasingly come to see Africa as a lost cause. He called for African leaders to collectively address the continent's myriad problems in order to increase foreign aid flows (African Leadership Forum 1988: 39, 43).

The end of the Cold War only exacerbated Africa's vulnerabilities: it introduced rival recipients for international aid and investment (Central and Eastern European states); it ended superpower clientelism based on East-West competition; and it increased the attachment of (liberal) political conditionalities to Western loans and aid (OAU 1990a). One of the figures that joined Adedeji in his calls for reform was Olusegun Obasanjo, former president of Nigeria and founder of the African Leadership Forum, a civil society organization seeking "African solutions to African problems." Obasanjo urged African states to work to improve Africa's international image in response to overwhelmingly negative portrayals of it in the media. The reforms Obasanjo and African Leadership Forum supporters wanted to see would involve a "redefinition of security and sovereignty" in African international society and the development of the OAU's conflict management capabilities (Obasanjo/Mosha 1993: 260). These proposals were outlined in the Kampala Document, the product of the organization's high-profile 1991 Kampala Forum.

In collaboration with the UNECA's secretariat and the African Leadership Forum, Organization of African Unity's (OAU) Secretary General Salim Ahmed Salim lobbied OAU member states in the early 1990s to reform regional institutions and to cede some of their sovereignty in order to more effectively respond – collectively – to governance and security problems on the continent. This reform campaign resulted in the initiation of processes⁴ leading to the establishment of a conflict management mechanism in 1993 that was, for the first time, mandated to respond to intrastate conflict. The 1990-93 period saw the first dispatch of election observation missions, an important increase in regional mediation missions, and the deployment of two OAU military missions (in Burundi and Rwanda) (Coe 2015b). Reflecting in 1993 on the reforms taking place at the continental level, former Sudanese ambassador to the United Nations Francis Deng pointed to the role of image consciousness as a motivating factor:

⁴ I provide more details about these processes in Section 3.2.

[...] the imperatives of global interdependence propel [Africans] to resist marginalization. Their aim is to put their houses in order through regional resolution to conflicts and improved economic performance, then return to participating in international affairs with a renewed sense of political and economic legitimacy (Deng 1993: 112).

The regional reform agenda accelerated over the course of the 1990s, resulting in the establishment of a regional anti-coup regime (institutionalized regional responses to unconstitutional changes in government) and leading up to the replacement at the turn of the century of the OAU by the African Union, an organization with a much more intrusive mandate, including non-consensual military intervention in response to "grave circumstances" (OAU 2000: Article 4(h)). A key player in this institutional transformation in the late 1990s, South Africa's Thabo Mbeki, called for the establishment of a more intrusive organization – with its greater ability to promote human rights, democracy, and peace in member states – in part as a way to attract more foreign direct investment to the continent (Tieku 2004: 253).

2.2 The Southeast Asian Case

Unlike Africa, Southeast Asia experienced incredible economic growth in the 1980s, and Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN) states expressed satisfaction with their region's (and particularly their regional organization's) positive international image in the late 1980s and in the immediate post-Cold War period (Yukawa 2011). The region's image of success served to reaffirm and reinforce the ASEAN normset – including the norm of non-interference – rather than call it into question, and it empowered ASEAN to take a leadership role in the wider Asia-Pacific, exporting their norms through the establishment of ASEAN Regional Forum and other activities (Acharya 2014: 199; Jones 2009a: 2; Yukawa 2011: 266). But this golden period was not to last. The 1997 Asian financial crisis tarnished ASEAN's international image and called its distinctive norms into question. What began with currency collapse in Thailand developed into a serious economic crisis affecting many countries in the Asia Pacific and resulted in investor panic and the diversion of foreign funds out of the region (Narine 2002: 183). Growth rates plummeted, many firms were bankrupted, and several countries in the region were forced to request "costly and politically humiliating" International Monetary Fund-led bailouts (The Economist 2007). ASEAN states began articulating concerns about changing international perceptions and the threat of "marginalization," often using very similar language to their African counterparts (Jones 2010: 494). The economic crisis opened up the association (and its pro-sovereignty norm-set, the ASEAN Way⁵) to criticism for its ineffectiveness (Narine 2002: 184) and for its accommodation of illiberalism (Acharya 1999: 420). And, again, reform-minded actors (in this case, primarily state actors) proposed changes to regional norms and institutions - changes that would result in the circumscription of the norm of non-interference.

Beginning in 1997, Thai foreign minister Surin Pitsuwan initiated a debate within ASEAN about the continued utility and appropriateness of strict non-interference. In the lead-up to the July 1998 ASEAN Ministerial Meeting, he put forward a proposal for a revision of the non-interference policy: "flexible engagement."

⁵ A set of sovereignty-promoting regulative and procedural norms practiced by ASEAN states since 1967.

Flexible engagement would permit ASEAN to collectively discuss and publicly comment on member states' domestic problems if these problems could be shown to have regional implications (Haacke 1999: 583). The proposal was aimed at both economic and political issues, as it would allow for peer review of economic policies as well as criticism of "unacceptable internal conduct" (related to violations of human rights and democracy norms) (Acharya 2003: 382). For Surin, flexible engagement was to shift emphasis from member state rights to member state responsibilities: "responsibilities for engagement, that is for contributing to the achievement of common regional goals" (quoted in Jones 2008: 275). Several (related) concerns motivated Thailand's proposed departure from the ASEAN Way. Like other members, it considered the financial crisis to be a threat to the association's international standing and relevance. The reasoning was that crisis exposed the need for liberal economic and political reforms in ASEAN states, and that these reforms would be necessary to regain the confidence and support of investors – and the international community more broadly – and to achieve economic recovery (Jones 2008: 275; Acharya 2003: 381, 383).

Although ASEAN rejected Surin's flexible engagement proposal (and instead agreed to a watered-down version – "enhanced interaction"), some erosion of the ASEAN Way (and therefore of the non-interference norm) is apparent and is arguably at least partially attributable to regional image management imperatives. Evidence of norm change includes ASEAN states' participation in the 1999 United Nations peacekeep-ing mission to East Timor (Dupont 2000); ASEAN's increased pressure on Myanmar to liberalize politically (Jones 2010); and the development of more formal regional institutions like the ASEAN Economic, Security, and Socio-Cultural Communities, the ASEAN Charter, and the ASEAN Intergovernmental Commission for Human Rights (Jones 2010: 494; Jetschke 2015). Since the mid-2000s, Indonesia has taken the lead in promoting these kinds of reforms in ASEAN (Sukma 2011).

3. Two Logics of Regional Image Consciousness

Why do state and other policy-relevant actors (i.e. regional bureaucrats) care about the image of their region and/or regional organization (RO) (in addition to that of their individual state)? In this section, I discuss two logics of image consciousness, the logic of influence and the logic of resources, drawing on theory developed for the state level and on the two cases of regional image crisis introduced above: post-1980s Africa and post-1997 Southeast Asia.

Before discussing these instrumental logics, I first acknowledge that an "emotive" logic may also be at play. As Steve Wood argues in his analysis of the role of prestige in international politics, "instrumental and emotive energies and purposes" are not so easy to pull apart empirically, since they are "interwoven" (Wood 2013: 389). According to an emotive logic of image consciousness, image matters for its own sake. This resonates with classical realists' notion of honor (Thucydides 1903; Joshi 2008) and Ned Lebow's assertion that the drive for esteem is one primary motivation underlying international relations – individuals, organizations, and states value it in "its own right" (Lebow 2006: 433). That is, states seek status or prestige not only for the potential attendant material benefits, but also because external perceptions and recognition are a source of pride or shame. Image matters because of its relationship to identity – it affects a state's self-esteem or confidence. If they identify with their region/RO, state actors and regional

bureaucrats will also intrinsically value – to some degree – their collective regional image. For these actors, external perceptions can be a cause for concern – and the improvement of the regional image a legitimate political project – again, for its own sake. For example, one analyst with ties to the South African regime reported in the late 1990s that Thabo Mbeki – a leader whose Africanist foreign policy contributed to the creation of the African Union – "takes Africa seriously and he is emotionally and intellectually committed to proving Afro-pessimism wrong" (quoted in Vale/Maseko 1998: 285).⁶ In the Southeast Asian case, ASEAN member states at summits in the early 1990s expressed satisfaction with the Association's international image of success and linked external perceptions to collective self-esteem. For example, Malaysia's foreign minister remarked in 1997, on the eve of the Asian financial crisis, that, "I think we have grown used to the praises heaped upon ASEAN. We welcome that recognition and we can be justifiably proud of ASEAN's achievements over the past thirty years."⁷ The financial crisis would soon tarnish ASEAN's international image and injure this pride.

In the two cases of regional image crisis under review here, however, those expressing alarm about their region's increasingly negative international image rarely articulate purely "emotive" or "esteem" concerns; these are linked to "instrumental" concerns, often framed with the language of "marginalization." In the following sections (2.1 and 2.2), then, I focus on these more important instrumental logics, distinguishing between the logic of influence (the loss of which constitutes political marginalization) and the logic of resources (the loss of which constitutes economic marginalization).

3.1 Image Matters because It Affects a Region's International Influence

States care about their image or reputation because it may afford them greater political influence in international arenas. Image is an important component of "soft power" (Nye 1990), or a state's ability to attract and persuade. Whether external perceptions are "positive" or "negative" is one way to categorize them, but image type can be classified in other ways, as different perceived attributes (components of image) translate into different kinds of influence or perhaps serve as different avenues to the same kind of influence. A state might prioritize the development and maintenance of military might, not just because of the security it provides, but because it translates into respect and therefore influence. Or, a state might cultivate attributes unrelated to hard power in order to be seen, for example, as a norm complier ("good international citizen") or norm leader. Wood argues that Canadian policymakers promote human rights in part to earn Canada recognition as a human rights leader. This kind of reputation "and accrued associated 'prestige capital'" is not just an end in itself; it affords Canada certain benefits, including "an enhanced capacity to set agendas" (Wood 2013: 397).

⁶ Afro-pessimism refers of course to negative perceptions of the continent, often with respect to economic and political development.

^{7 30&}lt;sup>th</sup> ASEAN Foreign Ministers' Meeting, 24-29 July 1997, in: http://www.asean.org/asean-political-security-community/asean-foreign-ministers-meeting-amm/asean-foreign-ministerial-meetings/the-30th-ammpmc/; 10 April 2017.

The logic of "influence via image" applies also to collective regional image, whether that be the image of the RO or the image of the region as a place/group of states. States and regional bureaucrats might care about the image of their RO, because they (desire to) utilize the RO as a means to gain influence in international politics (e.g. to set agendas in international forums, to "gate-keep" extraregional involvement in regional affairs, to export a particular set of norms, to have their needs and concerns taken seriously by powerful actors in the international system, et cetera).8 They might also care about the image of the region/ RO because it reflects on constituent states' images and thereby affects their soft power as individual actors. Based on evidence from Southeast Asia and (to a lesser extent) Africa, I present two broad categories of perceived attributes that constitute a region's image and afford it greater or lesser influence in international politics: perceptions about policy effectiveness (i.e. is the region/RO "successful" – especially with respect to the economic performance of its constituent states?) and perceptions about norm compliance (does the region/RO live up to the values of the international community?). Although it is analytically useful to establish these categories, they are interrelated in theory and practice. For example, effective policies may be required to achieve norm compliance. Furthermore, as I discuss below, an image of (economic) success may confer "performance legitimacy" on a region/RO and thereby shield it to some degree from international criticism about norm non-compliance (e.g. with respect to human rights and democracy).

3.1.1 Image of Success: Perceptions about Policy Effectiveness

As noted above, ASEAN emerged from the 1980s with an image of success – based primarily on its member states' economic performance in the 1980s but also to some degree on the Association's high-profile diplomacy on the Cambodian crisis and supposed contributions to inter-state peace in the region (Yukawa 2011). ASEAN states expressed satisfaction about the region's positive international image and conviction in Southeast Asia's distinctive set of domestic and regional norms (so-called "Asian Values"⁹ and the ASEAN Way, respectively). In the face of the West's proclamation of the "unabashed victory of economic and political liberalism" (Fukuyama 1989: 3) and the rise of liberal internationalism in the wake of the Cold War's end, the ASEAN states were *empowered* by their performance legitimacy to insist upon an alternative—illiberal political systems protected by sovereignty-reinforcing regionalism—and they did. Lee Jones summarizes this development nicely:

[I]n the years following the end of the Cold War, [ASEAN] was widely regarded as the world's most successful third-world regional institution, and as a model for wider cooperation. In a context where regional policy-makers were announcing an 'Asian renaissance' and aggressively promoting 'Asian values' as a superior, contextualised alternative to the West's liberal triumphalism, analysts heralded the 'Pacific century' and singled out ASEAN in particular as offering a better route to cooperation than Western 'legalism' (Jones 2009a: 2).

⁸ Most research on the link between the international perceptions of a RO and its international influence has pertained to the European Union (EU), i.e. whether or not the EU is seen (by states, organizations, and publics) to be a global leader (generally or in particular issue areas) or special normative power (because of its legitimacy and role in exporting norms) (see Chaban et al. 2013; Larsen 2014; Lucarelli/Fioramonti 2009).

⁹ A discourse that emphasizes collectivism over individualism and economic development over civil and political rights.

Indonesian President Suharto's address at the 23rd ASEAN Ministerial Meeting (July 1990) speaks to the rise of ASEAN's international image: "Today, ASEAN has not only survived but has grown into a vigorous entity, with its presence, potentials and achievements appreciated, not only in our own region of East Asia but in the world at large" (Suharto 1990: 7). ASEAN's 1987 Manila Declaration points to the "achievements of ASEAN in the last two decades, particularly in creating a political environment conducive to the development of its members, and in carving out a distinct identity recognized and respected in the community of nations" (ASEAN 1987a). The 1987 Joint Press Statement of the Meeting of the ASEAN Heads of Government declares that "ASEAN has grown into a viable and dynamic organization fostering the spirit of regional cooperation and solidarity and strengthening national and regional resilience [...] ASEAN has also developed a distinct identity and has become an effective vehicle for joint approaches to regional and international issues" (ASEAN 1987b). In a 1992 speech, Prime Minister Ramos of the Philippines referred to ASEAN as the "most successful case of regionalization among developing countries" (quoted in Yukawa 2011: 264).

Economic success empowered ASEAN in the 1990s to expand its membership (by incorporating Vietnam, Myanmar, Laos, and Cambodia), to assume a leadership position in East Asia through the ASEAN Regional Forum (ARF), and to promote the ASEAN Way by encouraging extra-ASEAN accession to the 1976 Treaty of Amity and Cooperation in which ASEAN's distinct sovereignty-reinforcing norms are formalized. This has been referred to as "normative power ASEAN" (Goh 2011). Many ASEAN scholars suggest, for example, that the establishment of the ARF was made possible by ASEAN states' consciousness of their successful international image. The Regional Forum was established in 1993 as a formal dialogue group for political and security issues, whose membership now includes, in addition to the ASEAN states, several other Asian countries (including China) and extraregional members including the United States and the European Union (EU). According to Amitav Acharya, seizing a leadership role served to "underscor[e] the continued and broader relevance of ASEAN's norms" (Acharya 2014: 168). ASEAN's role in initiating the Forum "reflected its growing self-confidence about the relevance of its norms of regional cooperation" (Acharya 2014: 199). Yukawa Taku similarly argues that "[U]sing the image of success that it had attained in the 1980s as a platform, ASEAN greatly expanded its role in overseeing the regional order of the Indochina and Asia Pacific region in the 1990s, through the institutionalization of [...] the [ASEAN Regional Forum]" (Yukawa 2011: 266). Shaun Narine attributes ASEAN's international assertiveness to a "confidence born of economic success." That ASEAN would lead and set the agenda for the Forum, despite the small size of its states, was justified by the grouping's "collective economic potential and how that potential might translate into military clout in the future" (Narine 2002: 184).

Before the end of the decade, though, the Asian financial crisis – and ASEAN's "organizational disunity" in the face of this crisis – challenged the foundations of ASEAN's international influence (of its leadership role in the region) (Narine 2002: 184). The *loss* of this ability to influence international politics via ASEAN (ASEAN's diminished "relevance") then became a preoccupation for ASEAN states in the post-1997 financial crisis period. ASEAN states articulated concerns about changing international perceptions leading to the association's political and economic marginalization. For example, Singapore's foreign minister expressed concerns in 2000 that growing perceptions of ASEAN as an "ineffective [...] sunset organization [...] are political facts. Perceptions can define political reality – if we continue to be perceived as ineffective, we can be marginalized as our Dialogue Partners and international investors relegate us to sidelines" (quoted in Jones 2010: 494). This quote indicates concerns about both *influence* and *resources* (see Section 2.2). Africa and the OAU never enjoyed the kind of successful image (and attendant soft power benefits) that ASEAN did during the Cold War period, so it had "less to lose" so to speak, but the continent nevertheless experienced a deterioration in the 1980s of its reputation with respect to policy effectiveness. Although African states initially experienced relatively high economic growth during the early post-decolonization period, by the end of the 1970s it was apparent that approaches to development taken since independence had not delivered positive results for these economies (UNECA 1989: 9). A world recession compounded existing problems and created new ones, resulting in a severe economic crisis on the continent beginning in the early 1980s. Prominent among the external adverse factors confronting Africa included a fall in primary commodities prices, ballooning external debt, and general decline in resource flows to the continent (UNECA 1989: i). Environmental conditions leading to drought in some countries exacerbated already severe socio-economic problems. The 1980s proved to be Africa's "Lost Decade": between 1980 and 1988, the region's average GDP per capita fell by 25 percent and income per capita by 30 percent (Ghai/Hewitt de Alcantara 1990: 26f). States and regional bureaucrats began frequently complaining about Africa's bad international reputation – "the image of Africa as a backward continent" (Mengistu Haile-Mariam 1984: 14). And, although these concerns were most often discursively linked to the problem of economic marginalization (the logic of resources, see Section 2.2), the problem of political marginalization appeared as well in regional speeches and documents.

Part of this anxiety was the threat of neglect – that Africa's problems (economic and otherwise) would be increasingly ignored by the international community. In April 1990, the newly-established African Leadership Forum convened a high-level experts meeting with the Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development in Paris "on the implications of the events in Eastern Europe," where these concerns about marginalization were discussed. As then-Prime Minister of Mozambique Mario Machungo recalls, the meeting participants "sensed that the end of the Cold War [...] had ominous consequences for Africa. With the cessation of the Cold War now, would Africa now be left in the cold and be on its own?" (Machungo 2000: 4). The 1990 African Charter for Popular Participation in Development and Transformation, a product of a UNECA conference, emphasizes the increasing seriousness of the marginalization problem – both with respect to influence and resources – stating that "Africa is becoming further marginalized in world affairs, both geopolitically and economically" (OAU 1990c). Echoing these concerns in 1991, General Obasanjo's speech at the 1991 Kampala Forum spelled out the connection between Africa's image of dysfunction and its political marginalization:

The image of Africa portrayed by the outside media is one of endless disasters, diseases, senseless wars, corruption and mismanagement. It is essentially the image we presented. Our situation is now treated more by silence and neglect than by effective response [...] We have to project positive thinking and a positive image of Africa (Obasanjo/Mosha 1993: 33).

Another Kampala Forum participant wrote of the problem of civil war in Africa, arguing that "the rest of the world has little interest, if any, to cooperate with a continent stricken by civil strife" (Obasanjo/Mosha 1993: 221).

3.1.2 Image of Virtue: Perceptions about Norm Compliance

In the cases under review here, policy-relevant actors also express concerns about external perceptions of their region's (non-)compliance with international norms (especially human rights and democracy) and the relationship between these perceptions and the region's political marginalization (the diminished international influence wielded by the RO and/or its member states).

For example, a democratic image is a soft power resource, and a democratic state that is a member of an organization with a reputation for being illiberal may suffer "guilt by association" and fear erosion of this soft power resource. Even before the 1997 financial crisis, ASEAN's more democratic member states voiced concerns about ASEAN's reputation as a "club of dictators." A "liberal-illiberal" divide developed in the mid-1990s over Myanmar's accession to the association, because it raised questions about whether the domestic politics of a candidate member state (e.g. its regime type and human rights record) should have bearing on ASEAN's decision to admit it. The most democratic ASEAN members at the time, Thailand and the Philippines, grew reluctant to admit Myanmar in part because of the harmful effect the latter's membership would have on the reputation of ASEAN and its member state. It is telling that the Philippines finally agreed to Myanmar's admission at the 1997 summit in part because the summit itself was hosted by Malaysia, in Kuala Lumpur. The next year's summit was to take place in Manila, and the Philippine government reasoned that, if the Myanmar question were postponed to the 1998 summit, Myanmar's accession would have been "more tightly and problematically linked" to Manila (Ba 2009: 120). One Philippine official indicated that having this event take place on Philippine soil would have been "a disaster, at least for the Philippines, as the 'champion of human rights'" (quoted in Ba 2009: 120). After the fact, a Thai parliamentarian criticized the decision to admit Myanmar in reference to ASEAN's international image, explaining that image and influence are linked:

Because image is important, ASEAN's ability to maintain and enhance its **status as an influential diplomatic community** will be determined not by the number of members but by the perceived quality of membership, which in turn, is likely to be determined by the quality of new members...Many groups in the West believe ASEAN to be a 'club of dictators': it is an unjust label, but an early admission of Burma will simply give sustenance to this prejudice...Why should the ASEAN governments and peoples have to bear the costs of the [junta's] folly and intransigence? (quoted in Acharya 2014: 106, emphasis mine).

In the wake of the 1997 Asian financial crisis, the problem of ASEAN's illiberal image became more urgent. While ASEAN and the ASEAN Way had previously enjoyed a level of performance legitimacy based on an image of economic success – and had therefore been to some degree shielded from international criticism on human rights and democracy – the degradation of this image in the wake of the financial crisis opened the grouping up for criticism on non-economic issues. According to Amitav Acharya, because of its exceptional economic performance prior to 1997,

Southeast Asia was spared the kind of vigorous democratization campaign directed by Western countries and financial institutions at the economically less vibrant African and Latin American states. Western opposition to authoritarian rule in Southeast Asia was balanced by a pragmatic recognition of trade and investment opportunities available in the region (Acharya 1999: 423f). In the post-1997 period, human rights violations in some ASEAN states produced what Anja Jetschke terms an "indirect negative externality" in the form of a negative reputation for ASEAN – a social cost for the group (Jetschke 2015).

In his efforts to convince member states to reform the ASEAN Way in the late 1990s, Thai foreign minister Surin raised the problem of ASEAN's diminished influence in the world, insisting that, "we either reform ourselves to meet international standards, or we can resist and be overwhelmed in the end, with no control over the pace or direction of change." Echoing this, and making a more explicit connection between norm compliance and international influence, Surin's deputy minister argued that "States or groups of states which hope to play an influential role in the international political arena [...] cannot blatantly and cynically ignore or violate [international norms] on a sustained basis." Instead, they must "do their utmost to make themselves acceptable in the eyes of the international community." Furthermore, in affirmation of the "principle and practice of sovereign accountability," ASEAN member states should have the "right to encourage fellow members to become more accountable to the region and to the international community" (all quoted in Jones 2008: 275).

Although Surin did not succeed in convincing ASEAN to adopt his "flexible engagement" proposal, other members did take seriously the problem of the association's negative image, and this shaped ASEAN practices thereafter. For example, as noted above, ASEAN has increasingly put pressure on Myanmar to make political reforms. As Singapore's foreign minister stated in 2007, "we have to take issue with a member [Myanmar] who behaved badly and brought down the image of everyone" (quoted in Jetschke 2015: 122). According to Lee Jones, ASEAN's attempts to "discipline" Myanmar have been aimed at "regain[ing] international political and economic 'relevance' [...] in the wake of the financial crisis" (Jones 2009b: 388). In other words, both the logic of influence and resources were at play.

In the African case, regional actors' concerns about norm non-compliance are most often linked to problems of economic (rather than political) marginalization. Nonetheless, perceptions of norm non-compliance and related diminished international influence were not wholly irrelevant for policy-relevant actors on the continent. For example, former UNECA economist and then co-director of the African Leadership Forum, Felix Mosha, wrote at length in his background paper to the 1991 Kampala Forum about the image of Africa as "a crucial determination of Africa's standing in world affairs" (Obasanjo/Mosha 1993: 208). In order to give Africa "a greater moral standing and say in world affairs" (i.e. influence), Mosha called for African states to address, among other things, the problems of corruption, unequal treatment of citizens, non-compliance with labor standards, and overall disrespect for the "African person" (Obasanjo/Mosha 1993: 209f).

In the late 1990s, post-apartheid South African leaders were particularly interested in cultivating a democratic image of Africa, and some of their justifications were related to the need to enhance Africa's (but especially South Africa's) international influence. According to Thomas Kwasi Tieku, Thabo Mbeki sought pro-democracy reforms at the OAU in order that it shed its "dictators' club" image (which reflected back poorly on South Africa). This improved international image would in turn enable South Africa to "play its effective and rightful role on the global terrain" (Tieku 2004: 255).

3.2 Image Matters because It Impacts a Region's Ability to Attract Resources

In addition to diminishing soft power, negative perceptions of a region/RO can result in decreased resource flows to that region from investors and donors – this is the economic component of marginalization referenced above. Jetschke's concept of image as indirect externality is again useful here (Jetschke 2015). States in the same region are bound to one another because of that region's "brand." Simon Anholt, developer of the Anholt Nation Brands Index, writes that "places have images just as products and corporations have images, and [...] places depend to a similar extent on the power and appeal of those images for their progress and prosperity" (Anholt 2007: 11). Furthermore, "[...] the advance of globalization means that every country, city and region must compete with every other for its share of the world's commercial, political, social, and cultural transactions. In such an environment, as in any busy marketplace, brand image becomes a critical factor; the necessary short cut to an informed buying decision" (Anholt 2007: 4).

This section is organized according to the two primary relevant audiences: donors and investors. The two categories of perceived attributes established in Section 2.1, policy effectiveness and norm compliance, remain relevant, and, as before, they are interrelated.

3.2.1 Donor Perceptions

When it comes to foreign aid, a regional image of underdevelopment and dysfunction (ineffectiveness) is a double-edged sword; on the one hand, donors might prioritize the neediest recipients, but on the other hand, donors might come to perceive these recipients as "lost causes." In a statement at a 1988 conference organized by the African Leadership Forum titled "For Improving the Economic and Social Situation in Africa," UNECA Executive Secretary Adedeji emphasized this very point:

There is a complete and cynical change in the attitude of the international community towards the development process, implying that since in any case developing countries will never make it, why should one bother about them? When I recently met two US Congressmen, both wondered why more American taxpayers' money should be devoted to the development of Africa [...] In 1986, the countries of the world agreed for the first time at a special session of the UN General Assembly that something had to be done to improve the situation of Africa. Yet, just three months later, the USA reduced its Official Development Assistance to Africa by 40 per cent in spite of all pleas [...] (African Leadership Forum 1988: 39).

Later in the session, he called for Africa to "get our house in order to attract the foreign aid we need to get ourselves out of the woods" (African Leadership Forum 1988: 39). UNECA's 1987 Abuja Statement on Economic Recovery and Long-Term Development in Africa makes a similar point about the problem of economic marginalization: "One of the major challenges that faces Africa is how to sustain international public interest on Africa's long-term development though continuous and effective communication that will reach all levels of society" (UNECA 1987).

One civil society participant in the African Leadership Forum's 1991 Kampala Forum rang similar alarms about perceptions of policy ineffectiveness, or what he called the "crisis of confidence in the continent in the closely related areas of economic and political management" (Obasanjo/Mosha 1993: 13). He quoted an article from *The Economist* of the same year that read in part "With cold-war interests gone, it is tempting to forget Africa [...] Besides, aid to black Africa has a depressing record. In the 1980s, the region swallowed more than \$100 billion of it and defiantly got poorer. Perhaps money for Eastern Europe would be money better spent."¹⁰

At the Kampala Forum, there was also discussion of the threat of this aid diversion in terms of regime type and the attractiveness of aiding new democracies in Eastern Europe (Obasanjo/Mosha 1993: 99) as well as donors' "increased pressure upon African governments for similar democratization and popular participation" (Obasanjo/Mosha 1993: 237). Donors' punishment of a region for its perceived illiberalism (norm non-compliance) is relevant to the Southeast Asian case as well. Writing in the wake of the 1997 Asian financial crisis, Acharya observed that "[R]egional groupings of authoritarian states, or groupings that reluctantly tolerate authoritarianism out of deference to the principle of non-interference, are unlikely to find sympathy and support from international donors [...] more aid is now available to regional groupings which promote democracy and human rights" (Acharya 2003: 378). Indeed, as suggested above, the West arguably used the 1997 financial crisis as an opportunity to hold ASEAN states accountable for illiberal practices. The crisis had weakened the Asian Values discourse sermonized by authoritarian leaders in the region by calling into question the supposed positive relationship between the kinds of illiberalism practiced by some Asian regimes and the incredible growth experienced by their economies in the pre-1997 years. Two democratic regimes – Thailand and South Korea – managed recovery better than did authoritarian Indonesia. Southeast Asian states became more vulnerable to international pressure – from the International Monetary Fund and Western donors – to liberalize (economically and politically) than they had been when their economies were strong (Acharya 1999: 419).

Western governments and international institutions pointed to "market-distorting connections between Asian governments and business" as responsible for the crisis (Narine 2002: 185) and, whereas earlier economic successes had been attributed to – and authoritarian rule justified by – Asian Values, the 1997 economic crisis was blamed in part on these same Asian Values (Acharya 1999: 419). In June 1998, U.S. Secretary of State Madeleine Albright delivered a speech attributing the relative success of Korea, the Philippines, and Thailand in managing the economic crisis to their democratic governance, specifically, that "their people were able to elect new governments, which started work in a climate of openness and trust, and with the moral legitimacy to call for shared sacrifice" (quoted in Acharya 1999: 421).

3.2.2 Investor Perceptions

Perceptions related to policy ineffectiveness and/or norm non-compliance can also dissuade *investors*. It is not just the reputation of the individual states that matters, but that of the region/RO itself. In her recent book "The Company States Keep: International Economic Organizations and Investor Perceptions," Julia

¹⁰ The Economist, 2 February 1991, p. 17, quoted in Obasanjo/Mosha 1993: 17f.

Gray finds that one "short cut" investors use (when evaluating political risk in a candidate country) is the reputation of other countries that "keep company" with the candidate country (through membership in a regional organization). In other words, states bear the costs or reap the rewards of the reputations of those states with whom they formally associate, because investors have incomplete information (Gray 2013).

Language from the outcome document of a 1990 conference convened by the African Leadership Forum tied concerns about economic marginalization to investors' perceptions about Africa:

Perceptions on political instability are perhaps the greatest impediments to FDI in Africa. [...] To a large measure, the present level of FDI in Africa is also a reflection of certain negative, but not necessarily correct perceptions of Africa by potential investors [...] The negative perceptions Western investors tend to have concerning Africa as a whole combine to create a rather unpromising situation. African Governments should therefore combat these negative perceptions concerning the overall investment climate on the continent. This may have to be done at the level of individual countries, the OAU and international organizations" (African Leadership Forum 1990: 8, 22).

A Kampala Forum (1991) participant also stressed the relationship between perceptions of insecurity and instability in Africa and decreased investment, citing the "decapitalization or divestures from Africa arising from perceived or real risk assessments" and the compounding and generalization of the divestment problem due to the fact that investors decline to "seriously invest in regions from which foreign capital was fleeing" (Obasanjo/Mosha 1993: 222).

With respect to illiberalism (norm non-compliance), Thabo Mbeki, who was particularly enthusiastic about democracy and human rights promotion on the continent, justified his efforts primarily with reference to Africa's need to achieve a more liberal image in the world, in order to counter Afro-pessimism and attract foreign direct investment. He reasoned that firms are wary of investing in Africa, because its countries, as a group, have a reputation for not respecting rights, including property rights (Tieku 2004: 253). According to Thomas Kwasi Tieku, because the African continent's international reputation regarding the protection of rights – including property rights – was "tainted," the ruling party in South Africa was motivated to seek out ways to improve this collective image (Tieku 2004: 253). Early on in his term, Mbeki vehemently criticized one-party and personal rule on the continent, even encouraging citizens of African countries to "resist all tyranny," because "[i]n Africa, the people must govern" (quoted in Landsberg 2000: 108). Tieku further argues that South Africa's push for a new continental body (the African Union) had been, since Nelson Mandela's administration, "at the core" of post-apartheid South Africa's principal goal of "improv[ing] the image of Africa in order to attract foreign investment and make the new South Africa an important global trading nation" (Tieku 2004: 253).

In the Southeast Asian case, regional actors have made many public statements about the problem of investor perceptions in the wake of the 1997 financial crisis and beyond. These statements did not only come from those leading calls for reform, like Thailand in the late 1990s and Indonesia in the 2000s. As quoted above, in 2000, Singapore's foreign minister linked perceptions of ASEAN as an "ineffective [...] sunset organization" to the threat of economic marginalization and ASEAN's relegation "to the sidelines" by international investors (quoted in Jones 2010: 494). Later that decade, Singapore's prime minister

articulated concerns about the danger of ASEAN "fall[ing] off the radar screen of international companies and investors" if it turned a blind eye to human rights violations in Myanmar (quoted in Jetschke 2015: 122). Indeed, Jetschke and Murray attribute much of ASEAN's institutional development in the 2000s to its members' shared desire to recapture international relevance and legitimacy and "as a consequence a stream of urgently needed foreign direct investment" (Jetschke/Murray 2012: 181f). For its part, Indonesia, which established itself as a leader of human rights and democracy-promotion in ASEAN from the mid-2000s, was partially motivated by a desire to repair its international reputation with respect to political stability and economic dynamism and thereby "reinvigorate" its economy (Sukma 2011: 111f).

4. Collective Image Management Strategies

I have so far discussed why states and others care about collective image – I now turn to what they (might) do about it. In this section, I present two ways to categorize image management strategies (see Section 3.1. and 3.2.). First though, I will touch on the problem of actorness. A region is a less unitary actor than is a state. The process through which image management strategies are formulated and enacted is complicated by lack of consensus about the problem (Does the region have a bad image? How important a problem is this?) and the solution (Should we change our norms to change our image?) as well as collective action problems (Who will assume leadership?). In neither case under review was there total consensus about the nature of the region's negative image or the best course of action to take to address this problem. In the African case, regional bureaucrats (at the OAU and UNECA) took the lead in calling for OAU reforms, in part as an image management strategy. They launched this campaign in collaboration with likeminded state actors, but their role was very important. In the ASEAN case, regional bureaucrats seem to have less power, and state actors (e.g. Thailand's foreign minister in the late 1990s and Indonesia's in the 2000s) took the lead in calling for measures (involving some reforms to the ASEAN Way) to improve ASEAN's image.

Certain kinds of states may be more likely to take interest in managing certain kinds of negative perceptions and might therefore take a leadership role in image management efforts. As discussed above, regime type is consequential. States interested in telegraphing a democratic image are not always satisfied to promote their own domestic quality of democracy – they might also be keen to manage the democratic image of their region. Being a member of an organization with a reputation as a "dictators' club" – a term used to describe both the OAU and ASEAN at various points in their histories – might detract from the democratic image of that member state vis-à-vis the international community. That is, despite the domestic and foreign policies of any particular member state, it may suffer (by association) from the negative perception extraregional actors have of the region and/or regional organization based on its illiberalism.

In the end, because regions are made up of diverse actors, it is most fruitful to think of regional image *consciousness* as something that certain actors can exploit in their efforts to gain support within the region for particular regional policies. Reform proponents can frame their policy proposals as regional image *management* strategies in order to persuade. In the cases discussed here, those seeking to circumscribe the non-interference norm and create more intrusive regional institutions used the regional image management frame to make their case.

4.1 Emulation versus Distinction

In their piece "Status, Identity, and Rising Powers," Deborah Welch Larson and Alexei Shevchenko (2010) draw on Social Identity Theory to outline strategies that states use to "achieve a more positive, distinct identity" and improve their international standing (Larson/Shevchenko 2010: 8).¹¹ One strategy is to emulate the "institutions, values, or ideology of the dominant states" (Larson/Shevchenko 2010: 11). This will look familiar to scholars of international diffusion as the emulation mechanism (Simmons/Dobbin/Garrett 2006). Another strategy, which the authors argue is more appealing to emerging powers, is for states to distinguish themselves in a non-emulative way, reevaluating negative attributes as positive, promoting new norms or institutional models, and otherwise setting themselves apart, positively (Larson/ Shevchenko 2010: 15). The authors cite "normative power Europe" as an example of this strategy. Instead of competing with the United States on military might, Europe found a new dimension of superiority.

We might interpret ASEAN's international promotion of its ASEAN Way in the 1990s (see Section 2.1.1) as an instance of this second strategy. Relatedly, Singapore and Malaysia also promoted a set of domestic norms – the so-called "Asian values discourse" – as a successful alternative to "Western" norms, and ASEAN's inter-state norms were in part justified as an international complement to these domestic norms. The grouping was able to do this in part because of the region's image of (especially economic) success. According to Thomas Risse and Stephen Ropp, "The Asian values debate demonstrates that some states command sufficient international legitimacy to establish a counter-discourse to Western-led human rights arguments." Because Southeast Asian states "command powerful social resources which allow them to fight off external pressure," they are less "socially vulnerable" than they otherwise would be (Risse/Ropp 2013: 21).

When the ASEAN Way was called into question in the wake of the 1997 financial crisis, however, this strategy became less viable and pressure built for ASEAN to shift norms and conform more to Western liberal internationalism (Larson and Shevchenko's first strategy). ASEAN engaged in institution building in attempt to improve its image – its members established EU style institutions in the 2000s: the ASEAN Economic, Security, and Socio-Cultural Communities. The adoption of 2007 ASEAN Charter also indicates some emulation. Traditionally averse to legalistic regionalism, ASEAN did not adopt a charter at its founding in 1967. It finally did so forty years later, providing the association with a more formal legal status and institutional framework. As Anja Jetschke and Philomena Murray argue, this institution building can best be explained as emulation – ASEAN emulated EU institutions (albeit superficially, without sacrificing sovereignty in a meaningful way) because they faced a crisis of reputation in the 2000s (Jetschke/Murray 2012).

When the OAU began making reforms to regional institutions in the early 1990s, circumscribing the norm of non-interference in favor of a more intrusive form of regionalism, it may have been emulating European regionalism to some degree. One reform proponent, Ugandan President Yoweri Museveni, used the argument that "If the European countries can surrender some of their sovereignty for further development, African states can similarly surrender some sovereignty for greater security, both at the intra and inter-state levels [...]" (Obasanjo/Mosha 1993: 266). The nature of some African regional institutional developments

¹¹ Larson and Shevchenko use the term "identity" where I would use "image."

over the course of the 1990s suggests, though, that the enactment of regional policy changes was not simply, or even primarily, an emulation exercise. For example, the establishment in 1993 of a regional conflict mechanism mandated to manage intrastate disputes and the inclusion of a "Responsibility to Protect" provision in the African Union's 2000 Constitutive Act (Article 4h) were innovative rather than emulative. This does not mean that these developments were *not* part of an image management strategy – I argue they were. It suggests, though, that these reforms targeted the perceived *root causes* of Africa's negative image (e.g. civil conflict) rather than the perceptions directly.

4.2 Cosmetic "Branding" Efforts versus Substantive Policy Changes

One important way in which regional image management varies is the degree to which regional policies are changed – that is, are the management efforts more superficial or transformational? In the field of communications, "nation branding" is a concept that refers to "a compendium of discourses and practices aimed at reconstituting nationhood through marketing and branding paradigms" (Kaneva 2011: 118). At the regional level, this implies reconstitution of the region (a macro-nation) rather than the nation state. At the national level, branding may be more so cosmetic (e.g. logos and slogans) (Kaneva 2011: 118) or may in fact be "a component of national policy" incorporated into "planning, governance or economic development" (Anholt 2008: 23). Applied to the regional level, branding might also involve logos and slogans or may be a more transformational endeavor, incorporated into regional policy-making. Another way to think about this is whether image management strategies target perceptions *per se* or target the underlying problems that are understood to feed these perceptions.

The African case falls closer to the "real changes" end of the continuum with its so-called "shift from non-interference to non-indifference" that brought major reforms, including the establishment of the African Union, a much more interventionist organization than its predecessor (Coe 2015a). The Southeast Asian case falls closer to the "superficial branding" side, although some substantive changes to institutions and practices have taken place there. There are many possible reasons for this. First, it must be emphasized that the post-Cold War regional reform process that took place in Africa was not solely driven by image management imperatives, but also by longer-term processes at the OAU (Williams 2007), domestic pressures, and new international policy discourses linking security and development problems and solutions (Coe 2015b). Second, the norm of non-interference had long been more contested in African international society than among the ASEAN states, and it had already eroded somewhat over the course of the Cold War at the OAU while remaining relatively robust in Southeast Asia (Coe 2015b). Finally, Africa's economic crisis was much longer and deeper than the 1997 financial crisis.

4.2.1 The African Case

As partially discussed above, the secretariats of the OAU and UNECA launched a regional reform campaign in the early 1990s in collaboration with the African Leadership Forum. They appealed for changes

to sovereignty norms in Africa and for the development of regional institutions mandated to manage domestic-level governance and security problems. The logic of these proposals was this: in order to combat Africa's (and the OAU's) image of dysfunction, to attract international investment and resources, and to create the conditions for economic development, Africa must take collective responsibility for the problems of the continent and, through its regional institutions, promote peace and democracy. The African Leadership Forum presented a set of policy proposals to the OAU General Assembly in the early 1990s (the Kampala Document) and hoped that it would be integrated into OAU frameworks, but it was considered many times without adoption. The OAU did, however, adopt other declarations reflecting the ideas of the Kampala movement. At the 1990 summit, the heads of state adopted the Declaration on the Political and Socio-Economic Situation in Africa and the Fundamental Changes Taking Place in the World, directly responding to Secretary General's critical report published earlier that year. This declaration affirmed that the troubling concerns outlined by Salim "constitute major factors which should guide Africa's collective thinking about the challenges and options before her in the 1990s in view of the real threat of marginalization on the continent (OAU 1990b: 1)." The document focused on the precarious nature of Africa's "socio-economic situation," but then linked this situation to domestic governance and security problems. It was the first Assembly declaration to make an explicit connection between economic development and intrastate conflict management, concluding that "it is only through the creation of stable conditions" that Africa can achieve development, and vowing to "work together towards the peaceful and speedy resolution of all the conflicts on our continent" (OAU 1990b: 2).

According to former Nigerian Ambassador Sam Ibok, the 1990 Declaration "marked a decisive turning point" for African regionalism because the OAU for the first time recognized that internal conflicts demanded "a more dynamic approach, given the African preoccupations with [...] sovereignty and non-interference" (Ibok 2000: 5). The Declaration "provoked" a debate among African leaders about the relationship among governance, conflict and economic development, "set the stage for a review of past OAU approaches to conflict resolution," and brought about an "improved environment, which no doubt facilitated the extensive consultations" carried out between Secretary General Salim and member states about the creation of a permanent conflict management mechanism (Ibok 2000: 7).

Following the 1990 Declaration, Salim proceeded to consult with member states about operationalizing a regional conflict management role, and in 1992 generated a report providing recommendations for the specifics of a conflict management mechanism. In 1993, the heads of state adopted a declaration formally establishing a permanent Mechanism for Conflict Prevention, Management, and Resolution. This mechanism not only replaced the organization's defunct Mechanism for Mediation, Arbitration and Conciliation (provided for by the 1963 OAU Charter) but also expanded its competences to include intrastate (as well as interstate) conflict. "Rather remarkably for an organization that hitherto has avoided involvement in internal conflicts, the new OAU Mechanism has a clear mandate to concern itself with such conflicts" (Martin 2002: 197).

The 1990-93 period saw an important rise in regional interference in domestic political and security affairs: the OAU dispatched its first election observation mission, the African Commission for Human and People's Rights began publishing country reports, mediation became a prominent tool of the OAU, and two OAU military missions were deployed to civil conflicts. This trend in practices – along with the legalization of

these practices – accelerated over the course of the decade (Coe 2015a). Regional actors responded to six crises with military deployment during the decade, and three of these took place in the 1990-93 period. Two were OAU deployments, one to Rwanda (established in 1991) and one to Burundi (established in 1993). In the case of Rwanda, Secretary Salim "seized upon" the Rwandan Patriotic Front's rebellion in 1990 "as an important test case by which to test the preparedness of Organization to embark on a new, more interventionist path" (Berman/Sams 2000: 58).

The establishment in 1993 of the Mechanism for Conflict Prevention, Management and Resolution was an important step towards "non-indifference," but the OAU had limitations, and these pushed Africa towards the creation of a new regional body, the African Union. The Rwandan genocide (1994), in which approximately 800,000 people were killed in 100 days, exposed the incapacity of the regional community (as well as the global community, for that matter) to prevent mass atrocity, even with the new conflict mechanism. The OAU had set up an African Peace Fund in 1993 to facilitate international donations (Martin 2000: 198), but money was not the only issue. By the late 1990s, analysts called for "serious reforms and reorganization" of the OAU, including a revised charter and a strengthened general secretariat (Packer/Rukare 2002: 367-369), in order to give regional institutions the tools needed to manage governance and security on the continent. The content of the African Union's mandate reflects proposals put forward by South Africa's second post-Apartheid President Thabo Mbeki and Nigeria's Olusegun Obasanjo (who led the African Leadership forum and won the Nigerian presidency in 1999). These proposals were based on similar regional policy platforms, the Kampala Document and the African Renaissance, respectively, which both aimed to broaden the OAU's mandate and capacity in its promotion of democracy, human rights, and intrastate security, employing a "comprehensive concept of security including 'human security'" (Moller 2009: 10).

4.2.2 The Southeast Asian Case

The institutional reforms that we see in the Southeast Asian case are generally more superficial. The establishment of the ASEAN Security and Socio-Cultural Communities and the ASEAN Charter were motivated in part by ASEAN states' desire to recapture the association's "economic and political relevance" and to "project a reformist, progressive image" of the region as a whole (Jones 2010: 494). However, these institutional developments did not in fact entail much modification to ASEAN's core norms. As Jetschke and Murray argue, the Communities and Charter were the result of "selective emulation" of EU institutions, but without the associated sovereignty sacrifice (Jetschke/Murray 2012: 176). The 2007 ASEAN Charter (which entered into force in 2008) was proposed in 2005, and an Eminent Persons Group¹² was formed to develop the document. Echoing Thailand's former foreign minister's "flexible engagement" proposal, Indonesia's representative to the group argued for "an agreed mechanism through which member states could work together to help a member country in addressing internal problems with clear external implications" and more broadly that, although "respect for sovereignty must remain a basic principle of ASEAN," a more

¹² A group of ten prominent individuals, one from each ASEAN member state, tasked with developing "bold and visionary ideas to strengthen ASEAN." See page 2 of the Report of the Eminent Persons Group on the ASEAN Charter (December 2006), accessed at http://www.asean.org/storage/images/archive/19247.pdf; 10 April 2017.

flexible interpretation of non-interference should be adopted ("we have to be non-doctrinaire in some of these things") (Sukma 2011: 113). In the end, though, the ASEAN Charter mostly codifies existing norms, and the working group's least conservative recommendations, including sanctions for member non-compliance with ASEAN rules and majority voting procedures (to replace consensus decision making), were not incorporated. The charter does contain several affirmations of ASEAN's commitment to democracy and human rights, but these are not accompanied by enforcement mechanisms.

Still, a modest norm shift can be detected in the years since 1997. Evidence of this can be found in high profile instances of public criticism by ASEAN member states against each other beginning in the late 1990s. For example, when the Malaysian prime minister dismissed and jailed the deputy prime minister in 1998, Indonesia and the Philippines publicly criticized Kuala Lumpur for violating the official's due process and other human rights. According to Acharya, this incidence "may have been the first time that the head of state of an ASEAN state had complained directly about human rights violations in a fellow member state" (Acharya 1999: 430).

Next, when the UN Security Council authorized a multinational peacekeeping force to be deployed in East Timor in 1999, ASEAN states initially held reservations about the force; they were wary of the decision to allow the mission to operate under a Chapter XII mandate, and they worried that it would set a precedent for future Western-initiated interventions (Dupont 2000: 164). Within ASEAN, democratic Thailand and the Philippines were "the most sympathetic" to humanitarian intervention in East Timor (Khong/Nesadurai 2007: 46). In the end, though, Malaysia and Singapore joined Thailand and the Philippines in contributing troops to the multinational force. According to Alan Dupont, since ASEAN's "initial low key response" to the violence in East Timor had "deepened skepticism in the West about the organization's usefulness," Southeast Asian states were concerned about their reputation, which was "on the line" because of ASEAN's "inability to respond effectively to the economic crisis or ameliorate the anti-democratic behavior of Burma" (Dupont 2000: 167f).

Furthermore, since the financial crisis, ASEAN has, as noted above, increasingly put pressure on Myanmar to make political reforms. ASEAN denied Myanmar its turn at the association's chairmanship in 2006 because it had not made sufficient progress on democratic reforms (this was considered a "minor defeat for the non-interference doctrine"). Malaysia even suggested that Myanmar might risk expulsion if it continued on its current path (although this harsh approach was never seriously considered by the group) (Acharya 2014: 223). Over the next several years, ASEAN increasingly issued critical statements and applied "mild pressure" on the repressive regime. This constitutes a change in its non-interference policy (but not a major change) (Acharya 2014: 223). Finally, as Anja Jetschke argues, the creation of the ASEAN Intergovernmental Commission for Human Rights in (2009) was aimed at improving human rights in the region (and particularly in Myanmar) in order to combat ASEAN's negative image with respect to human rights (Jetschke 2015).

5. Conclusion

States in the same region are bound together not just by shared borders, conflict spillover, and economic interdependence, but also by the ways in which the world imagines them as a collective. They reap the benefits or suffer the consequences of these associations, and they use regional cooperation, when possible, as a means to have a voice in global affairs and to manage globalization. Especially for states in the global South, the image or reputation of the region to which they belong can significantly impact their ability to influence international politics and attract resources, and so we should expect to – and do – see states and other policy-relevant regional actors seeking to manage this image, sometimes through emulation, and sometimes through distinction. Importantly for the study of comparative regional governance, these management efforts can contribute to significant changes in regional norms and institutions. Collective image management is of course not the only force driving normative and institutional change at the regional level; other material and non-material factors shape these developments and interact with image consciousness and management in complex ways. This paper simply seeks to draw attention to an important yet overlooked aspect of these causal processes – collective regional image – and to begin to unpack its logics and associated modes of collective action.

References

Acharya, Amitav 1999: Southeast Asia's Democratic Moment, in: Asian Survey 39/3, 418-432.

- Acharya, Amitav 2003: Democratisation and the Prospects for Participatory Regionalism in Southeast Asia, in: Third World Quarterly 24/2, 375-390.
- Acharya, Amitav 2014: Constructing a Security Community in Southeast Asia: ASEAN and the Problem of Regional Order (3rd edition), New York: Routledge.
- African Leadership Forum 1988: For Improving the Economic and Social Situation in Africa: Proceedings from the Inaugural Program of the African Leadership Forum, Ota, Nigeria, 24 October 1 November.
- African Leadership Forum 1990: The Impact of Changes in Eastern Europe on Africa: Proceedings from the Joint African Leadership Forum - Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development High Level Conference, Paris, France, 17-18 April.
- Anholt, Simon 2007: Competitive Identity: The New Brand Management for Nations, Cities and Regions, Hampshire: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Anholt, Simon 2008: From Nation Branding to Competitive Identity the Role of Brand Management as a Component of National Policy, in: Dinnie, Keith (ed.): Nation Branding: Concepts, Issues, Practice, Oxford: Butterworth-Heinemann, 22-23.
- ASEAN 1987a: Manila Declaration of 1987, Third Summit of the Heads of State and Government, Manila, the Philippines, 15 December.
- ASEAN 1987b: Joint Press Statement, Third Summit of the Heads of State and Government, Manila, the Philippines, 15 December.
- ASEAN Eminent Persons Group 2006: Report of the Eminent Persons Group on the ASEAN Charter, in: http://www.asean.org/wp-content/uploads/images/archive/19247.pdf; 10 April 2017.
- *Ba, Alice* 2009: (Re)Negotiating East and Southeast Asia: Region, Regionalism, and the Association of Southeast Asian Nations, Stanford: Stanford University Press.
- Berman, Eric G./Sams, Katie E. 2000: Peacekeeping in Africa: Capabilities and Culpabilities, Geneva: United Nations Institute for Disarmament Research.
- *Büthe, Tim/Milner, Helen* 2008: The Politics of Foreign Direct Investment into Developing Countries: Increasing FDI through international Trade Agreements?, in: American Journal of Political Science 52/4, 741-762.
- Chaban, Natalia/Elgström, Ole/Kelly, Serena/Yi, Lai Suet 2013: Images of the EU beyond its Borders: Issue-Specific and Regional Perceptions of European Union Power and Leadership, in: JCMS: Journal of Common Market Studies 51/3, 433-451.
- *Coe, Brooke* 2015a: Sovereignty Regimes and the Norm of Non-Interference in the Global South: Regional and Temporal Variation, in: Global Governance 21/2, 275-298.
- *Coe, Brooke* 2015b: Regional Identities and Dynamic Normative Orders in the Global South: A Comparative Study, PhD Dissertation, Minneapolis, MN: University of Minnesota.
- Deng, Francis M. 1993: Protecting the Dispossessed: A Challenge for the International Community, Washington, D.C.: Brookings Institution Press.
- *Dupont, Alan* 2000: ASEAN's Response to the East Timor Crisis, in: Australian Journal of International Affairs 54/2, 163-170.
- Fukuyama, Francis 1989: The End of History?, in: The National Interest 16, 3-18.
- Ghai, Dharam/Hewitt de Alcantara, Cynthia 1990: The Crisis of the 1980s in Africa, Latin America and the Caribbean: Economic Impact, Social Change and Political Implications, in: UNRISD Discussion Paper Series 7, July 1989, Geneva: United Nations Research Institute for Social Development Discussion.
- Goh, Evelyn 2011: Institutions and the Great Power Bargain in East Asia: ASEAN's Limited 'Brokerage' Role, in: International Relations of the Asia-Pacific 11/3, 373-401.
- Gray, Julia 2013: The Company States Keep: International Economic Organizations and Investor Perceptions, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Haacke, Jurgen 1999: The Concept of Flexible Engagement and the Practice of Enhanced Interaction: Intramural Challenges to the 'ASEAN Way', in: The Pacific Review 12/4, 581-611.
- *Ibok, Sam* 2000: Conflict Prevention, Management and Resolution in Africa, in: http://unpan1.un.org/intradoc/groups/public/documents/cafrad/unpan011836.pdf; 8 August 2015.

- Jaumotte, Florence 2004: Foreign Direct Investment and Regional Trade Arrangements: The Market Size Effect, in: IMF Working Paper 04/206, Washington: International Monetary Fund.
- Jetschke, Anja 2015: Why Create a Regional Human Rights Regime? The ASEAN Inter-Governmental Commission for Human Rights, in: Börzel, Tanja/van Hüllen, Vera (eds): Governance Transfer by Regional Organizations, Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan, 107-124.
- Jetschke, Anja/Murray, Philomena 2012: Diffusing Regional Integration: The EU and Southeast Asia, in: West European Politics 35/1, 174-191.
- Jones, Lee 2008: ASEAN's Albatross: ASEAN's Burma Policy, from Constructive Engagement to Critical Disengagement, in: Asian Security 4/3, 271-293.
- Jones, Lee 2009a: ASEAN and the Norm of Non-Interference in Southeast Asia: A Quest for Social Order, in: Nuffield College Politics Group Working Paper Series, March 2009, http://www.nuffield.ox.ac.uk/ politics/papers/2009/Jones.March2009.pdf; 8 August 2015.
- Jones, Lee 2009b: Democratization and Foreign Policy in Southeast Asia: the Case of the ASEAN Inter-Parliamentary Myanmar Caucus, in: Cambridge Review of International Affairs 22/3, 387-406.
- Jones, Lee 2010: ASEAN's Unchanged Melody? The Theory and Practice of 'Non-interference' in Southeast Asia, in: The Pacific Review 23/4, 479-502.
- Joshi, Shashank 2008: Honor in International Relations, in: Weatherhead Center Working Paper Series No. 2008-0146, Weatherhead Center for International Affairs, Cambridge, MA: Harvard University.
- *Kaneva, Nadia* 2011: Nation Branding: Toward an Agenda for Critical Research, in: International Journal of Communication 5, 117-141.
- Khong, Yuen Foong/Nesadurai, Helen E.S. 2007: Hanging Together, Institutional Design, and Cooperation in Southeast Asia: AFTA and the ARF, in: Acharya, Amitav/Johnston, Alastair I. (eds): Crafting Cooperation Regional International Institutions in Comparative Perspective, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 32-82.
- Krapohl, Sebastian/Meissner, Katharina/Muntschick, Johannes 2014: Regional Powers as Leaders or Rambos? The Ambivalent Behaviour of Brazil and South Africa in Regional Economic Integration, in: JCMS: Journal of Common Market Studies 52/4, 879-895.
- Landsberg, Chris 2000: Promoting Democracy: The Mandela-Mbeki Doctrine, in: Journal of Democracy 11/3, 107-121.
- Larsen, Henrik 2014: The EU as a Normative Power and the Research on External Perceptions: The Missing Link, in: JCMS: Journal of Common Market Studies 52/4, 896-910.
- Larson, Deborah Welch/Shevchenko, Alexei 2010: Status, Identity, and Rising Powers, in: CIPSS Working Paper 32, Centre for International Peace and Security Studies, Montreal: University of Montreal – McGill University.
- *Lebow, Ned* 2006: Fear, Interest and Honour: Outlines of a Theory of International Relations, in: International Affairs 82/3, 431-448.
- Lebow, Ned 2008: A Cultural Theory of International Relations, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- *Lucarelli, Sonia/Fioramonti, Lorenzo* 2009: External Perceptions of the European Union as a Global Actor, New York, NY: Routledge.
- Machungo, Mario 2000: The History, in: Aderinwale, Ayodele (ed.): CSSDCA: An African Agenda for Peace and Prosperity, Benja-Ota: African Leadership Forum, 1-6.
- Martin, Guy 2002: Africa in World Politics: a Pan-African Perspective, Trenton, NJ: Africa World Press.
- Mengistu Haile-Mariam 1984: Chairman's Report, Twentieth Ordinary Session of the Assembly of Heads of State and Government, Addis Ababa, Ethiopia, 15 November.
- Moller, Bjorn 2009: The African Union As Security Actor: African Solutions To African Problems?, in: Crisis States Working Papers Series 57, August 2009, http://www.lse.ac.uk/internationalDevelopment/ research/crisisStates/download/wp/wpSeries2/WP572MollerAU.pdf; 8 August 2015.
- Narine, Shaun 2002: ASEAN in the Aftermath: The Consequences of the East Asian Economic Crisis, in: Global Governance 8/2, 179-194.

Nye, Joseph 1990: Bound to Lead: The Changing Nature of American Power, New York: Basic Books.

Organization of African Unity (OAU) 1984: The Secretary General's End of Year Message, 31 December.

- Organization of African Unity (OAU) 1990a: Fundamental Changes Taking Place in the World and Their Implications for Africa: Proposals for an African Response, Report of the Secretary General to the Twenty-Sixth Ordinary Session of the Assembly of Heads of State and Government, Addis Ababa, Ethiopia, 9 July.
- Organization of African Unity (OAU) 1990b: Declaration on the Political and Socio-Economic Situation in Africa and the Fundamental Changes Taking Place in the World, Twenty-Sixth Ordinary Session of the Assembly of Heads of State and Government, Addis Ababa, Ethiopia, 11 July.
- Organization of African Unity (OAU) 1990c: African Charter for Popular Participation in Development and Transformation, Twenty-Sixth Ordinary Session of the Assembly of Heads of State and Government (endorsed here), Addis Ababa, Ethiopia, 11 July.
- Organization of African Unity (OAU) 2000: Constitutive Act of the African Union, Thirty-Sixth Ordinary Session of the Assembly of Heads of State and Government, Lome, Togo, 11 July.
- *Obasanjo, Olusegun/Mosha, Felix* (eds) 1993: Africa: Rise to the Challenge. Conference Report on the Kampala Forum, New York: Africa Leadership Forum.
- Packer, Corinne A./Rukare, Donald 2002: The New African Union and Its Constitutive Act, in: American Journal of International Law 96/2, 365-378.
- *Risse, Thomas/Ropp, Stephen* C. 2013: Introduction and Overview, in: Risse, Thomas/Ropp, Stephen C./ Sikkink, Kathryn (eds): The Persistent Power of Human Rights: From Commitment to Compliance, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 3-25.
- Simmons, Beth/Dobbin, Frank/Garrett, Geoffrey 2006: Introduction: The International Diffusion of Liberalism, in: International Organization 60/4, 781-810.
- Suharto 1990: Inaugural Address at the Opening Ceremony, The Twenty-Third ASEAN Ministerial and Post Ministerial Conferences with the Dialogue Partners, Jakarta, Indonesia, 24 July.
- Sukma, Rizal 2011: Do New Democracies Support Democracy? Indonesia Finds a New Voice, in: Journal of Democracy 22/4, 111-123.
- *The Economist* 2007: Ten Years On: How Asia Shrugged Off Its Economic Crisis, 4 July, in: http://www.economist.com/node/9432495; 7 September 2015.
- Thucydides 1903: History of the Peloponnesian War, translated by R. Crawley (2nd edition), London: Dent.
- *Tieku, Thomas K.* 2004: Explaining the Clash and Accommodation of Interests of Major Actors in the Creation of the African Union, in: African Affairs 103/411, 249-267.
- United Nations Economic Commission for Africa (UNECA) 1987: Abuja Statement on Economic Recovery and Long-Term Development in Africa, in: International Conference on the Challenge of Economic Recovery and Accelerated Development Africa. Abuja, Nigeria, 19 June.
- United Nations Economic Commission for Africa (UNECA) 1989: African Alternative Framework to Structural Adjustment Programmes for Socio-Economic Recovery and Transformation, Addis Ababa, Ethiopia: United Nations Economic Commission for Africa.
- Vale, Peter/Maseko, Sipho 1998: South Africa and the African Renaissance, in: International Affairs 74/2, 271-287.
- Williams, Paul D. 2007: From Non-intervention to Non-indifference: The Origins and Development of the African Union's Security Culture, in: African Affairs 106/423, 253-279.
- Wood, Steve 2013: Prestige in World Politics: History, Theory, Expression, in: International Politics 50/3, 387-411.
- Yukawa, Taku 2011: Transformation of ASEAN's Image in the 1980s: The Cambodian Conflict and the Economic Development of ASEAN Member Countries, in: Southeast Asian Studies 49/2, 240-267.

The Kolleg-Forschergruppe - Encouraging Academic Exchange and Intensive Research

The Kolleg-Forschergruppe (KFG) is a funding program launched by the German Research Foundation (Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft - DFG) in 2008. As a Research College, it is intended to provide a scientifically stimulating environment for innovative research within a small group of senior and junior researchers.

The Kolleg-Forschergruppe "The Transformative Power of Europe" investigates how ideas spread across time and space. During its first phase of research, from 2008-2012, the KFG studied the diffusion of policy ideas and institutions within the European Union (EU), its candidates and neighborhood. During the second phase, from 2012-2016, the KFG realigns its focus of interest on the diffusion of ideas, policies, and institutions beyond Europe (comparative regionalism) and the analysis of the EU at the receiving end of external influences. Its two main research areas are:

- The EU and Regional Institutions in Latin America, Africa,
- the Middle East and Asia
- Europe and the EU and Recipients of Diffusion

